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SPECIAL ALERT: HAITIAn REFUGEES

On Wednesday, the House is scheduled to consider a bill to delay 
for six months the repatriation of Haitian refugees currently at 
Guantanamo Bay. This Alert summarizes the bill and lists known 
amendments.

Timing and Procedure

The bill is scheduled for floor action on Wednesday. The 
Judiciary Committee is requesting an open Rule; the Rules 
Committee meets on the bill Tuesday afternoon.

Background

On September 30, 1991, Jean-Bertrand Aristide, the first
democratically-elected president in the history of Haiti, was 
overthrown and expelled by a military coup, which has ruled Haiti 
since. Since then, nearly 16,000 Haitians fleeing the violence 
have been intercepted by the Coast Guard and taken to the 
Guantanamo Bay naval base in Cuba.

After a Supreme Court decision which allowed repatriations, the 
U.S.. resumed deportations of Haitians who were not considered 
political refugees. As of February 24, nearly 6,000 Haitians had 
been repatriated while about 7,400 remained at Guantanamo, of 
which nearly 4,000 have not received political asylum to enter 
the U.S.. At the current rate of 2,000 repatriations a week, all 
refugees not receiving asylum are scheduled to be returned to 
Haiti within the next two weeks.

In a related policy shift, the Administration has announced that 
the U.S.. will relax its adherence to the OAS-sanctioned embargo, 
and allow U.S.. businesses access to factories with low-wage 
workers that produce goods for re-export to the U.S. (the original 
embargo prevented transit of all but humanitarian supplies).

Summary of the Bill

The bill would prohibit for six months the involuntary
repatriation to Haiti of any Haitian refugee in U.S.. custody 
outside the U.S.. on or before February 5, 1992. The prohibition 
would not affect those who fled Haiti after February 5.
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The bill would direct the President to allocate 2,000 refugee 
admissions in FY92 for Haitian refugees, to be taken from 1,000 
admissions under the "unallocated” category and 1,000 from other 
categories at the President's discretion. This would not exceed 
the annual total refugee ceiling of 132,000.

The bill would require a State Department report in 90 days on 
the treatment of and human rights violations against Haitians 
repatriated since the coup. It would also urge the
Administration to convene an international conference on the 
Haitian refugee crisis.

Additionally, the bill would deny visa privileges and admission 
into the U.S.. to any Haitian found to have participated in or 
financially assisted the military coup.

Administration Position

The Attorney General has indicated that the Administration will 
veto the bill in its current form.

Amendments

Rep, Conyers may offer an amendment to grant temporary protected 
status to Haitian refugees until the democratically-elected 
government is restored in Haiti, and to allow them to enter the 
U.S.. under temporary protected status (the bill would only allow 
them to stay at Guantanamo Bay for the six month period).

Rep. Larry Smith will offer an amendment to urge the
Administration to request the U.N.. and/or the OAS to send 
peacekeeping forces and monitors to Haiti to help protect those 
who have been repatriated, protect human rights monitors and to 
establish order in Haiti.

* * *


